 CWMDU AND DISTRICT COMMUNITY COUNCIL
Minutes of the meeting held at Cwmdu Village Hall on 11th May 2017 at 1930hrs.
Present were Chairman Cllr Mrs C Morfett, Cllrs Mrs HG Sweeting, Mrs K West, Mrs L Lewis, FJ Morgan, RDH Jackson and the Clerk – RAB Doak.
Apologies   There were apologies from Cllrs Mrs K Silk, Mrs JE Block and Mrs DWV Cracroft.
Mr Stewart Lawrie, a local resident of Cwmdu attended the meeting.

Declarations of Interest

Receive any declarations from Councillors with an interest relating to the business on the agenda. No declarations were declared.
Minutes   of the Meetings held at the Bwlch Village Hall on 6th and 20th April 2017 were confirmed and signed. 
Matters Arising
1. The next Five Councils Liaison Meeting will be hosted by Llangattock Community Council. Correspondence from the Vale of Grwyney Community Council concerning retrospective planning applications asked if the other Councils had similar problems and whether a letter from the Five Councils Liaison Committee could complain about this practice. The Clerk had replied with examples from the Cwmdu and District Community Council and stated that there were no real problems to complain about.
2. Defibrillator Training. More training days were to be announced.
3.The Local Democracy and Boundary Commission Presentation. An email from the Llangynidr Community Council asked if the Council had discussed the proposals and suggested various scenarios. It was decided to wait for the draft proposals from the Commission. 
Highways
The Clerk is to report the various points reported by the Councillors including the state of the road by the Kestrel and the dumping of scalpings on the grass verges on the road between the Cwmdu Church and the campsite in Cwmdu. The “No Dogs” sign needed replacing at the Cwmdu playground and the Clerk was to write to the Outdoor Recreation Officer.
It was reported that the road from Penlan to Cwmdu had been cleared by the Highways Department.
Correspondence
1.Email One Voice Wales (OVW) 03/04/2017 Link to the website to down load copies of the Good Councillors Guide. Copied to all Councillors.
2.Email OVW 06/04/2017 Tree Charter – Become a Local  Council Charter Branch. Copied to the CSEG.

3.Email OVW 21/04/2017 Letter from Auditor General for Wales with Audit points for future audits. Copied to all Councillors.

4.Email CCllr Mrs K Silk 08/05/2017 with details of the UK’s Village of the year in Powys. Copied to all Councillors.

5.Letter from the Clerk 10/05/2017 to Mr T Sinnett and Mr AA Harries with thanks from the Councillors for their service on the Council.

6.Letter OVW May 2017 with details of the Council’s membership of OVW and request for details of the Council’s representative. Cllr Mrs DWV Cracroft has been the Council’s representative for many years.
7.Email PS Morgan Craig 26/04/2017 making contact from Dyfed – Powys Police as a liaison contact.
8.Email Planning Aid Wales 02/05/2017 with details of a Free Planning Training workshop for Community and Town Councils in Brecon on Monday 19th June 2017.  Cllrs Mrs K West, Mrs C Morfett and Mrs R Lewis have applied to attend this workshop and the Clerk was to book their places.
9.Email Charity Commission 11/05/2017 informing the Council that the Annual Return for Vedw Wood is required.

10.Letter OVW 11/04/2017 with details of the Area Committee meeting on 21/04/2017.

11.Thank you letter from Brecon and Disabled Club for the Council’s donation.

The Clerk had sent all the Councillors a list of emails / letters received from 3rd April to 3rd May 2017 for their information and to avoid having to print out correspondence that was not urgent.
Planning
1. Planning Application 17/14374/FUL – 25/01/2017 – “Erection of single storey side extension” at Ty Pencerrig, Tretower. The Council sent its comments to BBNPA on 12/02/2017. BBNPA Letter 20/03/2017 gave permission for this development.
2. Planning Application 17/14769/FUL – 28/04/2017 – “The Installation of a 15m telegraph pole, 2 no. Antennas, 2 no. Dishes, 1 no. 1.2m satellite dish,  3 no. Cabinets, a meter cabinet within a secure compound and development ancillary thereto.” At Pentwyn Farm, Ashcroft, Cwmdu. Previous application was withdrawn on 13/04/2017 because the site was on a public right of way and an alternative has now been selected. The Clerk was to reply with the Council’s comments by 19/05/2017.
3. Planning Application 17/14817/FUL – 02/05/2017 – “Side garden room extension” at St Michael’s Close, Cwmdu. The Clerk was to reply with the Council’s comments by 24/05/2017.
4. Planning Application 17/14499/REM – 11/04/2017 – “Reserved matter application including layout, scale, appearance and landscaping for 2 dwellings (Variation / Renewal of Conditions – 16/13737/CON). Variation of condition 9 of 16/1373/CON (height parameters).” At Land Adjoining St John’s Close, Tretower, Crickhowell. The Clerk read out the letters sent on 26/04/2017 to the Planning Officer dealing with this application and also to Mr Chris Morgan, Head of Planning Services. A letter dated 27/04/2017 was received from the Planning Admin Assistant confirming that the Council’s letter to Mr Chris Morgan had been passed to him and the Case officer.
Accounts
1.Bronwen Bermingham – Internal Audit - £109.35
2.Viking Direct - £136.81

3.Zurick Municipal Council Insurance - £406.74

4.Bwlch Village Hall - £600.00

5.Cwmdu Village Hall - £600.00

6.Tretower Village hall - £600.00

7.Cllr Mrs R Lewis – donation for village fete - £100

Proposed by Cllr Mrs HG Sweeting and seconded by Cllr FJ Morgan.  Carried. 
8.Zurick Insurance has been the Council’s Insurers since 2012-13 at a saving of £200 over the previous Insurers. The Council signed for a fixed term of three years for its insurance at a considerable saving to the Council. Zurick has now offered another contract term of five years with a 10 % savings on its premiums.
It is proposed that the Council agree to the five year contract with Zurick.

Proposed by Cllr FJ Morgan and Seconded by Cllr Mrs C Morfett. Carried.

9. The Clerk has applied to HMRC for its VAT rebate of £309.36 and the first quarterly Precept instalment of £3666.00 has been paid into the bank as well as the £50 contribution from the Cwmdu School for repairs to the shared access and the Allotment rent of £175 has been banked.
10. Auditor General’s Letter distributed to all Councillors on 8th May 2017 had points for future audits and for 2017-18 one point was the “Effectiveness of Internal Audit.” Mrs Bronwen Bermingham, our Internal Auditor has asked the Council to provide any additional instructions on the scope or timing of the Internal Audit function that it may deem necessary in the future. To be brought up for the next meeting.
11. Bank Balance  - £9169.63 – Council - £5158.36. Section 106 - £1750.00  Section 106  Grant Money–  £4000.00 less Legal fees £1025.00 Donation to  Bwlch Village Hall - £1000.00 – Playing Fields and Allotment Rent  - £225.00 Balance of £1750.00.  Section 106 Grant Money needs to be spent on the local community by 27/10/2018. The War Memorial restoration fund  stands at £2261.27.
Council-£5158.36 / Section 106 - £1750.00 / War memorial -£2261.27 / = £9169.63

Community Playing Fields and Allotments 
The Clerk had received a cheque from the allotment society for the rent and banked the cheque of £175.00 and the Cwndu School of Art had banked the amount of £50 into the Council’s account for their share of the repairs to the access.

Refelting of the outdoor classroom roof. The Clerk had received an estimate of the cost of refelting the roof and the estimate was £300.00 - £200 for 8 rolls of felt and £100 for the labour of refelting the roof. 
It was proposed that the outdoor classroom roof be refelted at a cost of £300.00 

Proposed by Cllr Mrs HG Sweeting and Seconded by Cllr Mrs K West. Carried.

Cllr Mrs HG Sweeting informed the Council that the Allotment Society had decided that there would be an Open Day at the allotments on Saturday 9th September 2017. Publicity was to be arranged and Lynne Albutt would be invited to the Open Day. There were also plans to plant fruit trees at the lower end of the field just behind the wood and the trees were to be kept to a reasonable height. The entrance area by the carpark needed trees and shrubs pruning and plans were in hand to carry this out.
The Clerk was to request Annual Returns from the CSEG and the Allotment Society.

Bwlch War Memorial 
The Clerk wrote to Mr Terry Sinnett and appointed him as the Project Manager for the Bwlch War Memorial Restoration Project as agreed by him and the Councillors at the last meeting.
The Clerk wrote to the Army Liaison Officer to request the following assistance for the Rededication Service planned for Sunday 19th November 2017 – Marching Troops, Band, Drums and Bugler. He received an email from the Community Engagement Officer, which informed the Council that the Infantry Battle School was a training establishment and did not have the resources to help. He suggested that the Clerk write to the appropriate Officers in the Headquarters for their assistance.
An email from Mr Terry Sinnett and Mr Tony Harries informed the Council that a sub-committee had been formed with the Bwlch Village Hall Committee to progress the plans for the rededication of the War Memorial. This would  include an exhibition in the Hall on the Friday, an event on the Saturday with the Rededication Service on the Sunday followed by tea and cakes in the Hall afterwards.
The Clerk would order wreaths for the service if required.
Community Speed Watch
Practice sessions were being arranged in the evenings and the speed watch teams were being organised for Tretower and Bwlch for the weekend of 13/14 May 2017 and the emphasis would be to deter motorbikes from speeding. More volunteers were required especially in Cwmdu. 
Bwlch Playground Improvements
Mr Butcher has agreed to exchange one of the flat seat swings with a cradle seat in the next FY from April 2017. He would also agree to install a smaller slide if the Council could raise enough funds to buy one. There was a discussion about fundraising and it was agreed that the remaining balance of the Section 106 money could be used to buy equipment for the Bwlch playground. Email Cllr Mrs R Lewis informed the Council that fundraising for the Bwlch Playground was going to take place at the Village Fete.

Letter Cllr Mrs R Lewis asking the Council for a donation of £100 towards the village fete to buy prizes which will be used to raise money to purchase playground equipment for the Bwlch Playground.

It is proposed that a donation of £100 be given to Cllr Mrs R Lewis towards prizes for the Village Fete, which would be used to raise funds for Playground Equipment.

Proposed by Cllr Mrs C Morfett and Seconded by Cllr Mrs HG Sweeting. Carried.

Co-option for Council Vacanicies
.
Co-option notices were posted in the Bwlch Village Notice Boards on 12th April 2017 to advertise the two vacancies for the Bwlch Ward of the Cwmdu and District Community Council.
The Clerk had an application from Mr John Williams to be co-opted on to the Council to fill one of the vacancies. The Clerk checked that he was qualified to be a Community Councillor and put his name forward for the Councillors to vote on his application.

Mr John Williams was elected unanimously to be co-opted on to the Council as a Councillor for the Bwlch Ward by all of the Councillors present.

Proposed by Cllr RDH Jackson and Seconded by Cllr Mrs C Morfett. Carried.

The Clerk is to write and inform Mr Williams and prepare the welcome pack of information for him and invite him to the next Council meeting.

Meeting Closed at 2115 hrs. 
After the meeting ended Mr Stewart Lawrie asked the Clerk to arrange an appointment so that he could exercise his Electors Rights and examine the Council’s Annual Return and associated documents.

